ISSN 1475-8202

The Network Newsletter:

tackling social exclusion in libraries, museums, archives and galleries

Number 14, November 2002

(formerly published as Public Libraries & Social Exclusion Action Planning Network Newsletter, issue 1 May 1999 – issue 29 September 2001)


Date for your diary

The Network Business Meeting will be held on Monday 27 January 2003,  11am at CILIP, Ridgmount Street, London WC1E 7AE.

The agenda – and a response form for those who cannot attend – will be sent out shortly.

A changed date for your diary

The course, now entitled “Up for it – encouraging reluctant staff to get on board with social exclusion”, is to be held at CILIP, Ridgmount Street, London WC1E 7AE on Wednesday 29 January 2003 (and not 27 November, as previously announced).


Did you see …?

Play Matters

The Autumn 2002 issue
 of Play Matters includes a couple of very interesting articles.

In “Protecting the child” (pp6-7), Annette Wilson looks at some of the child protection issues raised by the Victoria Climbié case, and poses a set of questions about what might be acceptable behaviour (or not) and about defining child abuse, which are extremely pertinent – and difficult to answer.

In “Bringing friends home for tea” (pp8-9), Valerie Corbett writes about the Aberlour Child Care Trust, a Scottish charity which includes in its remit working with children and families affected by drugs and alcohol, and draws together some key issues, eg those routinely identified by children.

Play Matters is the journal of the National Association of Toy & Leisure Libraries
.

“Literacy in the Gallery”

In the latest issue of Literacy Today
, there is an article by Colin Grigg, giving an overview of the “Visual Paths” education and research project which uses artwork in the Tate’s galleries as a stimulus for literacy work, and a report from Gill Hillier from Michael Faraday School on her experience of using the project with her class.


Rural checklist

The Countryside Agency has just issued a checklist
 for those responsible for Local Strategic Partnerships and Community Strategies to use to ensure that they include “rural needs and circumstances”. 

The checklist includes 18 questions, with a “Yes”, “No”, “To be considered” tick-box against each, for example:

“12. Social exclusion: Does the LSP/Community Strategy have a strategy for reaching socially excluded groups and individuals in rural areas?
Rural disadvantage and social exclusion is generally scattered and, in many apparently wealthier parts of the countryside, exists side by side with affluence. Poor access to services, low local wages, limited job opportunities and lack of affordable housing are key rural issues. These characteristics mean that area based initiatives are often inappropriate and greater attention needs to be given to how mainstream services are targeted to overcome rural social exclusion.” (p5)

The checklist is available free from:

Countryside Agency Publications, PO Box 125, Wetherby LS23 7EP

Tel: 0870 120 6466

Fax: 0870 120 6467

Email: countryside@twoten.press.net 

Quality of Life Indicators

The Audit Commission has just issued the results of the piloting of Quality of Life [QoL] indicators, together with a set of QoL indicators which local authorities and their partners can use to help monitor their Community Strategies
.

The document sets the background to looking at QoL  and how the set of indicators was tested. The document includes the set of indicators piloted to date, but also highlights that there are still notable gaps in these, including access to culture and leisure, which, presumably, will be filled as more developmental work and consultation have been completed.

At present, the indicators do not have a great deal of relevance to us, although, from a MORI poll taken in October 2001, the top issue to be resolved locally was activities for teenagers, followed by levels of crime, repairing roads and pavements, public transport and facilities for young children – so there should be a role for us in dealing with the first and last of these, once indicators have been developed.

The document also includes a useful list of Websites relating to indicators and Government policy.

The indicators are available free from:

Audit Commission Publications, PO Box 99, Wetherby LS23 7JA

Tel: 0800 502030

or from the Commission Website: www.audit-commission.gov.uk.


The Basic Skills Agency

The Basic Skills Agency [BSA] has recently published 4 new booklets:

Samantha Parsons and John Bynner. Basic skills and social exclusion: findings from a study of adults born in 1970. (ISBN: 1-85990-215-4) [reference: A1263]

This report defines social exclusion as being “characterised by lack of participation in the main domains of modern living: education, employment, community life and citizenship. At the core of the social exclusion process lies poor educational achievement, within which the basic skills of literacy and numeracy are the foundation … Poor reading is an important element of social exclusion, with early risk factors compounding the process. Problematic outcomes are evident in many areas of the lives of teenagers and young adults, particularly men …” (p 6).

Samantha Parsons and John Bynner. Basic skills and political and community participation: findings from a study of adults born in 1958 and 1970. (ISBN: 1-85990-211-1) [reference: A1265]

Samantha Parsons. Basic skills and crime: findings from a study of adults born in 1958 and 1970. (ISBN: 1-85990-210-3) [reference: A1264]

Samantha Parsons. Do I want to improve my reading, writing or maths?: findings from a study of adults born in 1958 and 1970. (ISBN: 1-85990-209-X) [reference: A1262]

Copies are available free from:

The Basic Skills Agency, Admail 524, London WC1A 1BR

Tel: 0870 600 2400

Fax: 0870 600 2401


The Centre for Studies on Inclusive Education

Aspiring to inclusion, the handbook produced by Suffolk County Council, was based on the Index for inclusion which is a set of materials developed by the CSIE to guide schools through a process of inclusive development.

Whilst the Index for inclusion focuses on inclusion in educational settings, their definitions relate closely to our work:

“Inclusion in education involves:

· Valuing all students and staff equally. 

· Increasing the participation of students in, and reducing their exclusion from, the cultures, curricula and communities of local schools. 

· Restructuring the cultures, policies and practices in schools so that they respond to the diversity of students in the locality. 

· Reducing barriers to learning and participation for all students, not only those with impairments or those who are categorised as `having special educational needs'. 

· Learning from attempts to overcome barriers to the access and participation of particular students to make changes for the benefit of students more widely. 

· Viewing the difference between students as resources to support learning, rather than as problems to be overcome. 

· Acknowledging the right of students to an education in their locality. 

· Improving schools for staff as well as for students. 

· Emphasising the role of schools in building community and developing values, as well as in increasing achievement. 

· Fostering mutually sustaining relationships between schools and communities. 

· Recognising that inclusion in education is one aspect of inclusion in society.” 

A new edition of the Index has recently been published – full details are:

Tony Booth and Mel Ainscow. Index for inclusion: developing learning and participation in schools. CSIE, 2002. £24.50


The CSIE have also just published:

Brahm Norwich. LEA inclusion trends in England 1997-2001. Statistics on special school placements & pupils with statements in special schools. CSIE, 2002. £10.00

This report shows that more disabled pupils are being included and educated in mainstream schools, but there are wide variations in approaches to placing disabled pupils by different English LEAs, ranging from Newham (0.35%) to Manchester (2.64%)
.

Both documents are available from: 

The Centre for Studies on Inclusive Education, Room 2S203, S Block, Frenchay Campus, Coldharbour Lane, Bristol BS16 1QU

Tel: 0117 344 4007

Fax: 0117 344 4005


Parenting under pressure

The Independent
 recently featured extracts from a new book in which prisoners and their relatives talk about the effects of being in prison on family life:

Parenting under pressure: voices of prisoners and their families

Young Voice, 2002. £15.00 (ISBN: 1-903456-09-6)

This is available from:

Young Voice, 12 Bridge Gardens, East Molesey, Surrey KT8 9HU [if ordering by post, please send cheque with order]

Tel: 020 8979 4991

E-mail: info@young-voice.org
Web: www.young-voice.org (on-line ordering supported)


Poverty and asylum in the UK

This is the title of a recently-published report by Jan Penrose, published by Oxfam and the Refugee Council, which surveys 40 organisations and identifies the scale of poverty faced by asylum-seekers. It also makes recommendations to the Government and to agencies working with refugees and asylum-seekers.

The report is available as a pdf download from the Refugee Council Website:

www.refugeecouncil.org.uk/downloads/rc_reports/poverty_jul02.pdf 


Adult Learners’ Week 2003

Next year’s Adult Learners’ Week will run from 10 to 16 May.

Further details from:

NIACE, 21 De Montfort Street, Leicester LE1 7GE

Tel: 0116 204 4200

Fax: 0116 223 0050

E-mail: alw@niace.org.uk
Website: www.niace.org.uk/alw

Workforce Development

The second part of In Demand: Adult skills in the 21st century has just been published by the Strategy Unit. The report represents a comprehensive action plan for workforce development in England to 2010, including the need to develop basic skills training.

The report is available at:

www.cabinet-office.gov.uk/innovation/2002/wfd/report/index.htm 

In this report, the Strategy Unit has also helpfully signposted developments in Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland:

“Training and skills are a devolved issue and this is an action plan for England only. It recognises, however, that certain aspects, such as sector skills and some aspects of qualifications, have a UK-wide focus. The devolved administrations have been consulted on the plan and will continue to be involved in the development of UK-wide policies. Further information on activities under way in the Devolved Administrations can be found as follows:

· The Welsh Assembly Government’s Skills and Employment Action Plan 2002 is available at www.learning.wales.gov.uk (employment topic). 

· Work is ongoing by the Scottish Executive to produce a Lifelong Learning Strategy, which is expected to be published at the end of January 2003. The Scottish Parliament’s Enterprise and Lifelong Learning Committee have published their final report of an inquiry into Lifelong Learning. 

· The Northern Ireland Executive’s Programme for Government includes in its priorities ‘Investing in Education and Skills’ and ‘Securing a Competitive Economy’. The lead on developing workforce skills is taken by the Department for Employment and Learning (www.delni.gov.uk), working closely with the industrial development agency for the region, Invest Northern Ireland (www.investni.gov.uk).”


Family Learning Conference

The report of the Adult and Community Learning Fund Family Learning Conference, which was held on 26 September 2002, has just been published.

It includes some extremely useful pointers, for example:

“Reaching and Engaging Families

· Face to face work out on the streets, school yard or park

· Clear focus about the target group(s)

· Taster sessions

· Staff with strong inter-personal skills

· Fun – this attracts others

· Time for development, planning and outreach

· Group building around a shared purpose

· Led by the user/participants

· Wide range of activities on offer with children and separately

· Free provision

· Childcare

· A social experience for children and adults

· The only access qualification being part of a family.”

Sadly, however, whilst museums do get a couple of mentions, there is no recognition of the role that libraries could play (and no mention of archives either).

The report can be downloaded (pdf 25k) from:

www.lifelonglearning.dfee.gov.uk/aclf/index.htm 


Young disabled people in Scotland

The Joseph Rowntree Foundation has recently published in its “Foundations” series a new report
 by Kirsten Stalker Young disabled people moving into adulthood in Scotland. 

It includes some useful recommendations for developing good practice, including, in the section on professional training and development:

· “Many professionals working with young disabled people, such as careers advisers and social workers, would benefit from disability equality training, with young disabled people involved in delivering it. 

· These staff also need training on communicating with school-leavers who have high support needs. 

· Youth workers and leisure workers would benefit from training in inclusion. 

· More disabled people could be recruited as youth and outreach workers. 

· Professionals (social workers, teachers at school or college, careers advisers and keyworkers) with a remit to support young people's transitions into adulthood need to be fully informed about current benefits and able to direct young people and families to sources of accurate information and advice.

· Frontline benefits officers and welfare rights officers should be well informed about benefits relevant to young disabled people.” 

The report is available on the JRF Website:

www.jrf.org.uk/knowledge/findings/foundations/N42.asp 


What works for children with literacy difficulties?
DfES has just published a research report which assesses the effectiveness of different literacy schemes for children with literacy difficulties.

The full details are:

Greg Brooks. What works for children with literacy difficulties?

DfES (Research report no: 380), 2002. (ISBN: 1-84185-830-7)

The report is available on the DfES Website (pdf 670k):

www.dfes.gov.uk/research/data/uploadfiles/RR380.pdf 


On Common Ground

Further to the item in Newsletter 12 about this new publication from Sutton Library Service, John Pateman has now provided a copy of the speech he gave at the launch on 5 November 2002:
“My grandfather, Noah Pateman, was a Gypsy. He was born in a ‘house cart’ on Farnborough Common in Kent. As somebody with Gypsy heritage, I am very proud to be involved with this publication. 

My involvement in On Common Ground started when Sutton and Merton Libraries received external funding from the DCMS/Wolfson  Public Libraries Challenge Fund to develop library services to Traveller sites in our boroughs. This led to a publication, I like the Library Bus because… and other outcomes.

I thought it would be good to follow this up with further joint working, so I contacted Kate Evans (Sutton and Merton Traveller Education Service), Leigh Allen (Sutton Libraries), Sarah Gould (Merton Heritage Officer) and Maureen Pepper (Merton Arts Officer), and we held a planning meeting to see what we could do next.

I also invited Simon Evans, an external consultant and expert on the history and culture of Travellers. We quickly came up with an idea which would:

1. reveal how much material on Travellers is held in the local history collections of Sutton and Merton libraries.

2. result in a concrete outcome – a publication for use in schools, On Common Ground
3. provide opportunities for future projects:

a. a Traveller exhibition was held at the Merton Heritage Centre

b. a local history publication is being produced, detailing the history of Travellers in this part of London and Surrey. This will be published before the end of the financial year.

c. the possibility of externally funded arts based projects is being explored

So, today’s launch is the start of the process rather than the end. It is a good example of joint working between two London boroughs, two library services, and the Traveller Education Service, supported by an external consultant. I am confident that these relationships will continue in the future.

Merton libraries are reaching out to Travellers through a mobile library visit to the local Traveller site. This is part of our community development strategy to tackle social exclusion. Using the outreach approach we are seeking to engage local Travellers in the planning, implementation and monitoring of our library services.

Merton Libraries Change Lives – that is our slogan, and it is a reality. Evidence includes the national award which our service received for our work with refugees and asylum seekers. We have a needs-based strategy which we call “Communities Developing Communities”. This requires a redirection of resources to those with the greatest needs. 

We want to work with those communities, including Travellers, who often need our services the most but use them the least. There is no hierarchy of oppression, but it never ceases to amaze me how oppressed and discriminated against the Traveller community is. They are probably one of the most ostracised and marginalised groups in our society.

Yet they have such a rich history and culture, and it is through this, facilitated by the library service, that we hope we can start to build bridges between Travellers and council services, and between Travellers and the rest of the community.

We can help to challenge stereotypes and break down barriers. For example, we now monitor how many Travellers are joining our libraries so that we can target our efforts to encourage more Travellers to use our comprehensive and, mostly free, library services.

The People’s Network is being rolled out across Merton libraries. By December 2002 all libraries will provide free public access to the Internet. This will create more opportunities to work with the Traveller community and foster social cohesion. 

On Common Ground is part of that process. The title has more than one meaning. We are seeking to develop the common ground between Merton’s diverse communities. This publication will be a valuable tool in our combined efforts to make our boroughs a better place to live, work and learn.”


This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent, and all items are written by him, unless otherwise stated.

Please send any comments or items for the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

Tel/fax: 01392 256045








E-mail: john@nadder.freeserve.co.uk 
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	Quality Leaders Project Update and Call for New Participants.
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The Quality Leaders Project (QLP) for Black Library and Information Workers is a well-established approach to combating social exclusion within the library and information services sector. The QLP approach is one of management development through service development as it aims to tackle the dual challenges of providing value for socially excluded communities and also equal employment opportunities, both within a coherent Best Value framework. Due to recent funding successes, the QLP Steering Committee is currently engaged in two different QLP initiatives. The first of these is focussed upon the social exclusion of Black and Minority Ethnic (BME) communities, while the second (the QLP-Youth programme) is focussed upon services to young people, with a special emphasis upon refugees and asylum seekers. Both programmes are positive action programmes and are aimed at black library staff and individuals nominated for participation must, therefore, be of black or minority ethnic origin. The QLP Steering Committee are now looking for six authorities to participate in the Youth strand, which will be starting very soon and a significant proportion of this programme will be directed towards initiatives involving refugees and asylum seekers. Both programmes follow the same structure: workers are ‘seconded’ on to the scheme, but remain in their own organisations whilst engaged in a six-month, part-time or full-time program of work-based learning, structured around a development project. During this period, the learners develop a range of leadership and managerial skills and, at the end of the project, devise a service development proposal based upon original research into the needs of the targeted local communities. The costs of participation are minimal (a small budget to cover the costs of consultation materials plus the release of time for the Quality Leader to work on their service development proposal). Details of the Youth strand appear below, while details of the BME strand and the QLP more generally can be found on our sponsors Website at: http://www.resource.gov.uk/documents/culturalqlp.pdf .

Aims of the QLP-Youth Project

· To refocus public library service so that services to young people are mainstreamed in accordance with the real needs of young people.  

· To provide new skills XE "Skills"  to library workers so that they can develop and deliver new and innovative services needed by young people. 

· Develop, plan and implement new services for young people in partnership XE "Partnership"  with the youth themselves, and with other stakeholders.  

· To increase social cohesion XE "Cohesion"  by encouraging inter-generational work and by encouraging different communities to work together.

Outcomes of the Project XE "Outcomes" 
·  XE "Outcomes" An innovative model of providing services to young people in a partnership XE "Partnership"  approach which empowers young people.

· Staff development: the development of new skills XE "Skills"  and expertise by Quality Leaders and Quality teams from participating authorities.  

· Service development/improvement:  new services to meet new or unmet needs of young people, especially from excluded communities XE "Communities"  and potential users who may not have been reached by their  authorities.

· The development of a QLP Training Manual for use by other public service providers in the development of new QLP projects. 

· Establishing a link between Best Value XE "Value"  performance processes and social exclusion performance targets within the participating organisations and at the same time meet relevant requirements of the Equality Standards and EU legislation on equalities.

· A new partnership XE "Partnership"  approach bringing together various organisations currently working in isolation.

Who will benefit from the Project

· Young people, especially young refugees and asylum seekers, in the participating authorities.

· The local communities as a whole because as the public library develops new services using new approaches to meeting local needs which have not been met before, it will enhance social cohesion XE "Cohesion"  and enable a significant sector of the community to be empowered.

· The participating local authorities which will be able to improve services and also meet many of its legal requirements while satisfying other criteria such as Best Value, XE "Value"  Equalities Standard for Local Authorities, Annual Library Plan and the Public Library Standard requirements.

· The library service as a whole as the Project will act as an engine of change to meet local and national requirements.

· Personal and professional development for Quality Leaders (QLs) who will acquire new skills and  XE "Skills" experiences XE "Racism" .

· Development opportunities for the QLP Teams who come from all communities XE "Communities" .

If you are interested in finding out more about the QLP, or to register your authority’s interest in taking part please contact:

· Dr. Dean Bartlett, Deputy Director, Management Research Centre

London Metropolitan University (North Campus), Stapleton House, 227-281, Holloway Road, London N7 8HN.

Tel: 020  7973 4825; Fax: 020 7753 5051

E-mail:  D.Bartlett@unl.ac.uk
� Play Matters 35, Autumn 2002.


� Further details from: The National Association of Toy & Leisure Libraries, 68 Churchway, London NW1 1LT. Tel: 020 7387 9592. Web: � HYPERLINK http://www.natll.org.uk ��www.natll.org.uk�. 


� Literacy Today 32, September 2002, p12.


� Local Strategic Partnership and Community Strategy rural checklist. Countryside Agency, May 2002. [Reference: CA 93]


� Quality of Life: using quality of life indicators. Audit Commission, September 2002.


� Taken from the CSIE Website, � HYPERLINK http://inclusion.uwe.ac.uk/csie/indexlaunch.htm ��http://inclusion.uwe.ac.uk/csie/indexlaunch.htm�, 14 November 2002.


� Taken from the CSIE Website, � HYPERLINK http://inclusion.uwe.ac.uk/csie/stats02.htm ��http://inclusion.uwe.ac.uk/csie/stats02.htm�, 14 November 2002.


� The Independent “Education” 7 November 2002, pp10-11.


� “Foundations” ref: N42.
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